Minutes

Topsfield Zoning Board of Appeals

Virtual Meeting 

November 22, 2022
Chairman Bob Moriarty called the meeting to order at 7:02 pm. Board members present included Chairman Moriarty, Clerk David Merrill, Jody Clineff, Dave Moniz, Gregor Smith and Alternate Kristin Palace. Lynne Bermudez, Sr. Administrative Assistant, was also present.  
Visitors named on screen via zoom:  Planning Board Chair Martha Morrison, George Pucci of KP Law and Paul Haverty -MHP Consultant.  Individuals associated with the 10 High St. application included Suzanne Decavele, David Levy, Dan Skolski, and Attorney Jesse Schomer. Also present were several members of the public and Boxford Cable Access TV.     
GOVERNOR’S ORDER
Chairman Moriarty read the following announcements:  

Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2021, this meeting will be conducted via remote means. Members of the public who wish to access the meeting may do so via the Zoom meeting identification as listed on the agenda. No in-person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings in real time, via technological means. In the event that we are unable to do so, for reasons of economic hardship and despite best efforts, we will post on the Town website:  www.topsfield-ma.gov an audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of proceedings as soon as possible after the meeting. 
“The meeting is being recorded via ZOOM in the event that the connection is lost at any time during the meeting.  Is there anyone else present who wishes to record the meeting?”  No response.
10 HIGH STREET – Public Hearing Continuance
Attorney Schomer stated that a letter had been sent to the ZBA on 11/15/22 explaining The Caleb Group’s rationale for deciding not to expand the 40B development from 44 to 50 units at this time.  He and Suzanne Decavele reviewed the issues for not expanding which involved the timing of funding from the state for the current 40B application and increasing interest rates and carrying costs.  The Caleb Group may reassess the expansion next year after it has received funding.  Ms. Decavele provided a timeframe of 5-6 months for The Caleb Group to know if it will receive funding and if it does, construction would begin in the spring of 2024.
Gregor Smith gave an update on efforts to obtain a peer review consultant.  While three firms stated they had the interest and resources to respond to the RFP, no responses were received.  A new list of firms is being developed and will be shared with The Caleb Group.  The RFP will be sent to this new list the week of 11/28/22.    

After a brief discussion Bob Moriarty made a motion that the two-member Peer Review Subcommittee be authorized to engage a peer review consultant and to sign the contract.  David Moniz seconded the motion and it passed unanimously on a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

Discussion was held and a date of 12/8/22 at 1:00 PM was selected for the board to conduct a walk through of the Emerson Homes site.  A raindate of 12/9/22 at 1:00 PM was also scheduled.  Both meetings will be posted. The Caleb Group will have the property staked to indicate positioning of the building and will be present for the walk through.
Jody Clineff made a motion to continue the Public Hearing to the next ZBA meeting on 12/27/22.  The motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:

Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

MINUTES

Gregor Smith made a motion to approve the minutes of 10/25/22 as amended.  Motion was seconded by David Merrill and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows:   
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes

CORRESPONDENCE

Letter from Attorney Jesse Shomer, dated 11-15-2022, regarding expansion of the Emerson Homes development.
ADJOURN
At 7:41 pm Jody Clineff made a motion to adjourn. Gregor Smith seconded the motion and it passed unanimously with a roll call vote as follows: 
Chairman Bob Moriarty
yes

Clerk David Merrill

yes 

Member Dave Moniz

yes

Member Jody Clineff

yes

Member Gregor Smith
yes
Alternate Kristin Palace
yes

Respectfully submitted,

Lynne Bermudez
Sr. Administrative Assistant

DOCUMENTS
Per the Open Meeting Law, documents that were either distributed to the Zoning Board of Appeals before the meeting or discussed at the meeting were:

1. Agenda 
2. Letter from Attorney Jesse Shomer, dated 11-15-2022, regarding expansion of Emerson Homes development
3. Draft Meeting Minutes – 10/25/22 
Approved at the 12-27-22 ZBA meeting.
Pursuant to the 'Open Meeting Law,' G.L. 39, § 23B, the approval of these minutes by the Committee constitutes a certification of the date, time and place of the meeting, the members present and absent, and the actions taken at the meeting. Any other description of statements made by any person, or the summary of the discussion of any matter, is included for the purpose of context only, and no certification, express or implied, is made by the Committee as to the completeness or accuracy of such statements.
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